## **Notice of Meeting**

# Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care Decisions



Date and Time	<u>Place</u>	Contact	Web:
Tuesday, 25 June	Surrey County	Sarah Quinn	Council and
2024	Council, Committee		<u>democracy</u>
11.30 am	Room, Woodhatch	sarah.quinn@surreycc.gov.uk	Surreycc.gov.uk
	Place, 11		
	Cockshot Hill,		<u>X:</u>
	Reigate, Surrey,		@SCCdemocracy
	RH2 8EF		•

#### **Cabinet Member:**

Sinead Mooney

If you would like a copy of this agenda or the attached papers in **another format**, e.g. large print or braille, or another language please email Sarah Quinn on sarah.quinn@surreycc.gov.uk.

This meeting will be held in public at the venue mentioned above. A live webcast of the meeting can also be accessed via the Council's website. If you would like to attend and you have any **special requirements**, please email Sarah Quinn.

Please note that public **seating is limited** and will be allocated on a first come first served basis.

#### **AGENDA**

#### 1 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

All Members present are required to declare, at this point in the meeting or as soon as possible thereafter

- i. Any disclosable pecuniary interests and / or
- ii. Other interests arising under the Code of Conduct in respect of any item(s) of business being considered at this meeting

#### NOTES:

- Members are reminded that they must not participate in any item where they have a disclosable pecuniary interest
- As well as an interest of the Member, this includes any interest, of which the Member is aware, that relates to the Member's spouse or civil partner (or any person with whom the Member is living as a spouse or civil partner)
- Members with a significant personal interest may participate in the discussion and vote on that matter unless that interest could be reasonably regarded as prejudicial.

#### 2 PROCEDURAL MATTERS

#### a MEMBERS' QUESTIONS

The deadline for Members' questions is 12pm four working days before the meeting (19 June 2024).

#### **b** PUBLIC QUESTIONS

The deadline for public questions is seven days before the meeting (18 June 2024).

#### c PETITIONS

The deadline for petitions was 14 days before the meeting, and one petition has been received and is included under item 3.

#### 3 PETITION: SAVE JUTLAND PLACE

(Pages 5 - 6)

One petition has been received: to prevent the Jutland Place care home in Egham from closure and to provide insitu care for the residents of Jutland Place from 9th June 2024 onwards, OR to tender a third party to provide care services from 9th June onwards.

339 people signed this petition.

Full details and the petition response are attached.

# Michael Coughlin Interim Head of Paid Service Published: Monday 17 June 2024

#### MOBILE TECHNOLOGY AND FILMING - ACCEPTABLE USE

Members of the public and the press may use social media or mobile devices in silent mode during meetings. Public Wi-Fi is available. Please ask a member of Democratic Services for details.

Anyone is permitted to film, record or take photographs at Council meetings. Please liaise with the committee manager listed in the agenda prior to the start of the meeting so that the meeting can be made aware of any filming taking place.

The use of mobile devices, including for the purpose of recording or filming a meeting, is subject to no interruptions, distractions or interference being caused to any Council equipment or any general disturbance to proceedings. The Chairman may ask for mobile devices to be switched off in these circumstances.

If you are not using your mobile device for any of the activities outlined above, it must be switched off or placed on silent mode during the meeting to prevent interruptions and interference with Council systems.

Thank you for your co-operation.

#### **QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS**

Cabinet and most committees will consider questions by elected Surrey County Council Members and questions and petitions from members of the public who are electors in the Surrey County Council area.

### Please note the following regarding questions from the public:

- 1. Members of the public can submit one written question to a meeting. Questions should relate to general policy and not to detail. Questions are asked and answered in public and cannot relate to "confidential" or "exempt" matters (for example, personal or financial details of an individual); for further advice please contact the committee manager listed on the front page of an agenda.
- 2. The number of public questions which can be asked at a meeting may not exceed six. Questions which are received after the first six will be held over to the following meeting or dealt with in writing at the Chairman's discretion.
- Questions will be taken in the order in which they are received.
- 4. Questions will be asked and answered without discussion. The Chairman or Cabinet members may decline to answer a question, provide a written reply or nominate another Member to answer the question.
- 5. Following the initial reply, one supplementary question may be asked by the questioner. The Chairman or Cabinet members may decline to answer a supplementary question.

#### **Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care**

25 June 2024

#### **TITLE:** Save Jutland Place

We the undersigned petition Surrey County Council to prevent the Jutland Place care home in Egham from closure and to provide insitu care for the residents of Jutland Place from 9th June 2024 onwards, OR to tender a third party to provide care services from 9th June onwards.

#### Justification:

In the event that this petition cannot be heard until it is too late to save Jutland Place from closure, we petition the Council to launch a formal enquiry to establish why it was not possible to provide continued care and support to the residents of Jutland Place via a 'supported living' arrangement, and to consider what steps it can take to increase the accommodation available to adults with learning disabilities within the Runnymede area.

Submitted by: Sam – 339 signatures

#### **RESPONSE:**

Thank you for your petition to save Jutland Place. Hopefully, you will appreciate that this decision has not been taken by Surrey County Council and, for some time following Mencap's decision to withdraw from the service, we have been discussing the future of Jutland Place, both with them as the tenant, and with Runnymede Borough Council as the landlord of the property, with the aim of finding a way to continue the service.

Surrey County Council officers have approached several providers of support and care and of housing management, including those put forward by families of residents currently living at Jutland Place. Unfortunately, discussion with the landlord, Runnymede Borough Council, has confirmed that no appropriate business cases proposing that the current service be retained, either as a supported living setting or a residential care home, have been received.

I appreciate this will disappointing for the residents, but by way of explanation, in our experience this is not unexpected as people with a learning disability who are looking for residential care are typically opting for homes that can offer a choice of communal spaces, with larger and accessible bedrooms and bathroom facilities: homes that can continue to support them as their needs change over time. This will have been a key consideration for providers considering whether to add Jutland Place to their portfolio, and Runnymede District Council have advised the County Council that Jutland Place cannot be refurbished to meet the criteria which prospective residents assess their options against. Mencap have advised the County Council that the vacancies have been challenging to fill over the past two years and can be expected to continue to be so.

It is regrettable that Mencap have taken the decision to withdraw providing services at Jutland place and that no other provider approached by SCC has indicated they are able to provide sustainable services. As a result, it is not possible for the current provision to be kept open: there is neither a property nor a care and support provider. In these circumstances it is Surrey County Council's responsibility to protect the best interests of the individuals residing in the property and therefore to make appropriate alternative arrangements for their accommodation, support, and care.

To this end, officers have undertaken Care Act Assessments and Mental Capacity Assessments. These assessments inform how the decisions regarding the most appropriate future accommodation, support, and care, in respect to each individual are best taken.

The overriding priority being reported from the residents of Jutland Place and their families, is that they remain together, and do not necessarily mind if this is in one place or two places, as long as their new homes are located near to each other to enable them to maintain their long-established relationships and meet up in their local community.

Our priority is the wellbeing of the residents at Jutland Place and helping them settle into new homes which meet their individual needs, and we have stuck to our commitment to providing open and honest communication with the residents of Jutland and keeping them informed of progress every step of the way.

I do understand how difficult change can be, including for the carers, family and friends of the individuals who currently live at Jutland Place, and would like to reassure you that officers continue to provide ongoing support and reassurance from experienced staff throughout the transition to new homes.

Councillor Sinead Mooney
Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care
25 June 2024